BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held on 27th April 2023
99/23
PRESENT:


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Mandy Berrisford, Seb Daly, Angela Drakakis-Smith, Richard Head, Dave Karling, Gareth Owen, Frank Speed and Chris Watkin.  

100/23
IN ATTENDANCE:


Borough Cllr Gary White 

PCSO Colin Hodgkinson

One member of the public


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk).

101/23 
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Bullock, Ecclestone and Hales (personal), County Cllr Northcott and Borough Cllr Simon White.
102/23
Members considered the declaration of interests in agenda items.  Cllr Karling declared a potential prejudicial interest in the matter of a water supply to Sandy Croft as his company might be engaged to supply materials for such works.  If there was a substantive discussion on the matter he would withdraw from the meeting.

103/23
PCSO Colin Hodgkinson presented his report to members listing the following recent incidents: three road traffic collisions had been recorded but none had resulted in injury. There had been an incident of cattle on the road in Balterley.  Otherwise it had again been a quiet month.  The local policing unit was now up to seven officers with the arrival of PC Daniel Peake.  The police were prepared for the Coronation weekend and the PCSO was advised that the Sunday event where there was to be a procession from the Memorial Garden to the Village Hall would benefit from a police presence if available.


A councillor mentioned difficulties caused by inconsiderate parking in the East Lawns area. This created problems for refuse vehicles and could potentially be dangerous if an emergency vehicle needed to gain access. It was suggested that the police might be able to attend on a Friday morning to observe the issue and to offer appropriate advice.
104/23
One member of the public was present and indicated a wish to engage in public participation. The meeting was therefore adjourned to allow them to speak. 


Their concern was the level of traffic speed on the A531 in Balterley, especially the section between the junctions with the B5500 and Post Office Lane.  She had contacted county highways but they had rejected the idea of imposing a speed limit as some motorists might not adhere to it and this could result in more incidents. She felt this was a ridiculous attitude.



The Chairman indicated that the Parish Council would consider the matter but any decision would lie with the County Council as the highway authority; it was therefore important that she should raise her concerns with County Cllr Northcott.  In the meantime it might be possible to ask the police to carry out a speed monitoring exercise.

105/23
Members considered the Minutes of the meeting of 23rd March 2023.There were no amendments moved.


RESOLVED that the Minutes of the meeting of 23rd March be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman.


Cllr Drakakis-Smith requested that her vote against, on the grounds that the Minutes were not accurate,  be recorded in the Minutes in accordance with the provisions of Standing Order 9.
106/23
The Clerk reported that he had used Standing Order 32 to deal with two items of urgent business since the last meeting.  He had placed an order for Coronation mugs and had submitted an observation in respect of planning application 23/00240 (Change of specification of bricks, Wrinehill garage site).  In both cases he had consulted with the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and members more widely and there would be a further opportunity for discussion later on the agenda.

107/23
 The Clerk listed Action Points from the November meeting as follows:


13 – 30mph stickers for wheelie bins had now been received and distributed though some were still available from the foyer of the Village Hall. 

90 – The water leak on Checkley Lane had been reported to the County Council though it appeared not yet to have been inspected by them.


91 – It had been confirmed that the Council would indeed be receiving a refund of £141.23 from Severn Trent following the water installation work at Sandy Croft.

108/23
Members were notified that hard copies of The Good Councillors’ Guide were once again available.  One member indicated they would like a copy.  This would be arranged.  A member asked whether all councillors could receive the weekly e-mail from the SPCA (Staffordshire Parish Councils’ Association).  The Clerk advised that any member could be added to the distribution on request.
109/23
The Chairman presented his report on actions since the last meeting.  He had met with the MP at a local street surgery.  Appropriate lightbulbs had been purchased for the Memorial Garden and had been installed to mark the Coronation. Three positive comments had already been received.  The initiative by the Bonfire Committee in installing Coronation flags throughout the village was noted and the Council expressed its thanks to the committee for making the arrangements.  A member asked about the flagpole at the Memorial Garden and expressed disappointment that a St George’s flag hadn’t been flown on the appropriate day.  The Chairman advised that although the Council did not own a St George’s flag he had provided such a flag which had indeed been flown on the 23rd April.  It was suggested that a range of flags should be flown on appropriate days during the year and it was agreed that this should be discussed at a future meeting.

110/23
The Vice-Chairman had nothing to report that was not otherwise covered on the agenda.  
111/23
The Clerk had nothing to report that was not otherwise covered on the agenda.  

112/23
There was no report from the County Councillor. 
113/23
Borough Councillor Gary White presented his report to members which included the following.


Council had met on 4th April; it had been a light agenda and a brief meeting.  There had been an update on Walley’s Quarry with nothing untoward to report.  The next meeting would be the Annual Council and Mayor-making on 17th May and he would like to invite all parish councillors to Keele Hall.  Members expressed their appreciation of this invitation.



Issues relating to HS2 were currently taking up a disproportionate amount of time, particularly relating to compulsory purchase orders in Madeley. They had been asked to assist in setting up a group for affected farms and this now involved 14 landowners.  Although no properties in Betley, Balterley and Wrinehill Parish were directly involved there was a small amount of land within the parish although the farm itself was in Cheshire.  A councillor mentioned an increase in lorries passing through the village heading toward the Wrinehill Mill area and asked whether this was linked to HS2.  However it seemed likely that this was in connection with work related to the existing West Coast Main Line.

114/23
Cllr Head advised that the Village Hall Committee had set up a group to deliver the Coronation Big Lunch on the Sunday of the bank holiday weekend.  There were no other reports from outside bodies.
115/23
Members considered matters relating to footpath improvements. 
116/23
Cllr Drakakis-Smith was invited to present Reports 8 and 9 of the Working Group.  After some discussion it was RESOLVED that Reports 8 and 9 be received.
117/23
Cllr Drakakis-Smith was then invited to present Report 10 of the Working Group.  It became clear that the contents of the Report had not been agreed by all members of the Working Group and it was therefore RESOLVED that Report 10 be referred back to the Working Group to allow an agreed Report to be tabled at the next meeting.
[The Chairman withdrew briefly at this point and the Vice-Chairman (Cllr Daly) took the chair.]

118/23
Cllr Owen made a presentation to the meeting of the Parish Footpath Mapping System.  This was a GIS-based system which had been put together by a local resident and which created an online map which could be used to record and provide information relating to footpaths such as repairs that might be required or temporary path closures or diversions.  The Council placed on record its gratitude to the resident who had carried out this work.
119/23
Cllr Drakakis-Smith advised that she had met earlier that day with an officer from the County Council to discuss the use of volunteers to carry out footpaths works.  The County Council would be able to provide administrative support, such as health and safety advice and insurance, and training for volunteers and could also use outside working parties.  Another meeting would be arranged for identifying stiles to be measured up and there would need to be some revision to the priority list as some works had been carried out already.  Arrangements were in place and work could commence within two weeks.  However concern was expressed that there was no clarity over which stiles/ gates were to be replaced and how they fitted in to any overall attempt to improve access.  Cllr Owen emphasised there was no point in installing a kissing gate to improve access if it could only be reached by crossing stiles.  Another member suggested that one path should be identified so that all of the stiles could be replaced by gates thus creating an accessible route.  Cllr Drakakis-Smith pointed out that the main issue was to combine safety with accessibility.


RESOLVED that the Working Group should meet within the next two weeks to develop a list of ten improvements in priority order, reflecting the need to improve accessibility and the level of usage.

120/23
Members considered arrangements for the Coronation weekend.  As previously recorded an order had been placed for commemorative mugs which would be presented to local children of primary school age.  


Cllrs Berrisford and Owen advised that they would be leading walks from The Broughton and The Hand & Trumpet respectively, meeting at 11.00 for refreshments before an 11.30 departure, finishing at The Swan for a pay as you eat barbeque from 14.00.  The members were thanked for their work in making these arrangements.
121/23
There were no planning applications to hand.
122/23
The Clerk advised members of the following planning decision.



23/00135/FUL  Extensions etc Greenways, Post Office Lane, Balterley – PERMITTED

123/23
The following further planning matters were considered.



As reported (Min.106) the Clerk had, after consultation with all members, submitted the following observation on behalf of the Council on planning application 23/00240 Change of specification of bricks, former garage site, Wrinehill.



Whilst the Parish Council is disappointed that it is necessary to change the brick originally proposed, due to supply problems, the Parish Council has concerns that the Edenmore Smooth is better suited to more urban situations than a rural village.  Bearing in mind supply constraints, the Parish Council requests that the Borough Council satisfies itself that the Edenmore Smooth is the best alternative currently available in reasonable time frame, in terms of using a brick that matches as closely as possible the brick (Forterra) that was originally proposed.



The Council (as a neighbouring parish) had been notified of an application in Cheshire (23/1200) relating to HS2 environmental mitigation works off Checkley Lane.  Members did not feel any observation was required.



A concern had been expressed to members of a development within the Conservation Area which did not appear to have been the subject of a planning application.  The Clerk would check the position with the planning authority.
124/23
RESOLVED that the press and public be excluded from consideration of the following item under the provisions of the Local Government Act 1972  Schedule 12A Part 1 Paragraph 1 (information relating to a particular employee or former employee).
125/23
The Chairman advised that the Interview Panel had interviewed a candidate in accordance with the resolution of the Council (Min.93/23) and was recommending that the position be offered to that candidate.  A member asked whether all councillors could be allowed to see the reference supplied on behalf of that candidate.  The Clerk indicated that he felt there may be a legal difficulty in making such material available but he would investigate further and make the reference available, if permissible, to any member who wished to see it.

RESOLVED 
a) That the position of Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer be offered to Ms Muna Clough on the terms set out in the Clerk’s briefing;


b) That Ms Clough’s employment would commence on 1st June 2023 with the handover from the current Clerk taking place during June and July 2023;



c) That the employment of the current Clerk be terminated at the close of the July meeting.


The meeting then re-opened to press and public.

126/23
Members considered issues relating to the Council’s property and assets. 


Further consideration was given to a scheme to extend the existing water supply to provide the public water supply and facilities for watering the community orchard at Sandy Croft.




RESOLVED that the Working Group be asked to investigate options within an overall budget (net of VAT) of £1,000.
127/23
Members considered a briefing note prepared by the Clerk relating to grant support received by the Council from the Bonfire Committee to fund solar-powered Speed Indicator Devices (SIDs).



RESOLVED that the Council acquire two solar-powered SIDs and that the released units be redeployed to other locations, to include Den Lane (if practicable).

128/23
Members considered area issues.  There were no matters requiring decision but it was noted that some works to lane edges had been carried out on Checkley Lane, Wrinehill.

129/23
The Clerk had no items of correspondence to report to members that had not otherwise been dealt with.  

130/23
The Clerk had circulated to members a list of invoices to hand and payments due, and the Financial and Bank Statements to date.  


RESOLVED
a) that the Council authorises payment of the following : 

Betley Bowling Club  Grant for junior equipment
£   172.50
1581

G Griffiths

Salary & expenses


£   429.40
1582
R Bettley-Smith
Meml Gdn lights (reimbursement)
£   364.80
1583

S Daly


Xmas event (reimbursement)
£     40.00
1584

SDS Joinery

Noticeboard (Sandy Croft)

£1,420.00
1585





b) that the Financial Statement be received;





c) that the Bank Statement, having been inspected by the Chairman be noted and the reconciliation verified and be signed by the Chairman.

131/23
Members considered the Certificate of Exemption from a limited assurance review (Local Audit (Smaller Authorities) Regulations 2015).



RESOLVED that the Certificate of Exemption be completed and be signed as required by the Chairman and the Responsible Financial Officer.

132/23
Members considered issues relating to council communication.

133/23
The meeting closed at 21.36.  Date of next meeting: Thursday 1st June 2023.
